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OFFICE OF UNIVERSITY ANALYSIS, REPORTING, & ASSESSMENT

1101 Camden Avenue

Salisbury, MD 21801-6011

410-548-2864

1-888-543-6080

TTY  410-543-6080

FAX  410-677-5489
www.salisbury.edu

January 11, 2007
Ms. Melinda Vann
Finance Policy Analyst
Maryland Higher Education Commission
839 Bestgate Rd.
Annapolis, MD 21401
Dear Melinda,
Attached are Salisbury University’s comments relative to the Commission’s Peer Performance Analysis of our institution.  If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,
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Bryan Price

Director

University Analysis, Reporting, & Assessment
Response to the 2006 MHEC Funding Guidelines Peer Performance Analysis

Salisbury University, January 11, 2006
Salisbury University continues to rank highest in 3 of its 15 performance indicators, 2nd in 4 additional indicators, and 1st overall among its performance peers.  The Commission accurately depicts SU’s performance, briefly discusses the complications of attempting to compare licensure pass rates across state boundaries, and points out the difficulties of obtaining valid peer data outside of standardized reporting practices, timeframes, and databases.  Although SU is able to report 146 out of 150 possible individual institutional data comparisons—a 97.333% completion rate—four individual institutional data comparisons are not available because of a lack of standardized sources or because the individual institutions fail to report/respond formally to specific data inquiries.  The Office of University Analysis, Reporting, & Assessment makes every acceptable effort to collect missing data provided a standardized, equivalent, and auditable reporting mechanism is in place to ensure reporting comparability.  Because the missing data are minimal and because of the likelihood of definitional errors, imprecision, and inability to validate missing information obtained via telephone or personal contact, the University is satisfied with its current practices to collect missing data.
At 97%, the benchmark pass rate for the teacher education exam was established at a level just beyond 2005’s record performance of 96%.  However, in 2006 the rates returned to 91%, a standard more typical for that of SU students.  Although the spike in pass rates in 2005 may have been an anomaly, the University is not content with a rate that is consistently in the low 90’s and well below our lofty target.  As a result, several initiatives have been implemented in an attempt to improve the first-time passing rates of SU students, including:
· faculty will undertake a concerted study of PRAXIS II examinations in their content areas, both in terms of content tested by different portions of the exam and how that content knowledge correlates with required content area courses;

· student transcripts and plans of study will be reviewed to determine if there is an optimal time for candidates to take the PRAXIS II exam based on courses they have already completed and when they plan to complete other key courses.  Subsequent to that review, faculty will recommend the most meaningful and appropriate time for candidates to take the test(s);

· students will be offered PRAXIS II workshops in early methods courses that will review the ETS Test (at a Glance) materials, specifically focusing on areas of the test and the kinds of questions the test requires;

· in the content area of history, the faculty is considering requiring candidates to complete the social studies minor to increase pass rates.  It should be noted that social studies is the largest content area of all secondary areas; and,

· test results will be analyzed for patterns of performance so that future adjustments to this plan can be made.

Nursing licensure exam pass rates rose dramatically from a low of 77% in 2003 to 88% in 2005 only to plummet to an alarming 73% in 2006.  Although this represents the number of test takers who pass the exam the first time and does not consider the large numbers who pass the exam the second attempt (after failing to pass the first time), the rate is unacceptably low and of great concern to the faculty and administration of Salisbury University.  As a result, the Nursing program has been engaged in discussions with the Maryland Board of Nursing in an effort to improve student pass rates.  The Nursing faculty has also taken (or is taking) the following steps:

· revising the curriculum in an effort to address areas identified as weak when NCLEX-RN results were analyzed;

· completed online test item writing courses (basic or advanced) through the National Council of State Boards of Nursing;

· revisited the early admission policy, with the goal of eliminating any person from the program, regardless of their admission status, if their performance is sub-standard in prerequisite courses;

· increased individual and peer tutoring; 

· provided all graduating seniors the opportunity to take the online NCSBN Review for the NCLEX-RN and the MedsPub 4-day review (held at SU) at no cost to the student; and,

· administered the HESI Exit Exam to graduating seniors in March 2006 to give faculty and students information on areas where students need increased preparation and to give students a sense of what it is like to take a 150-item exam on the computer. 

A more comprehensive seven-page follow-up report has been filed with the Maryland Board of Nursing that provides the details of the program changes.  The report highlights three areas of concern—admission, resource, and curricular factors—and further identifies the recent changes.  Results from this year’s exam participants reveal an improved pass rate of 83% and, with ongoing enhancements including a recent bequest of $5.3 million from the estate of Lucy Tull of Salisbury, it is anticipated that additional, consistent improvement will be realized.

Finally, in the 2004 Peer Performance Response (January 2005), the University provided a detailed analysis of its alumni giving performance.  Since alumni giving data derive from US News’ America’s Best Colleges and the measure uses a multi-year average of alumni giving, the measure, like much of the peer performance data, is a lagging indicator.  The giving of SU alumni has subsequently rebounded and, as reflected in the 2007 edition of America’s Best Colleges, at 9%, is above the peer average 8.8%.
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